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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT

Dear PGSG Members,


I just got back from seeing the premiere of Michael Moore’s Fahrenheit 9/11 and, like so many things I observe, I left the theatre considering all of the ways that I could use the film in a political geography class.  

Obviously, the film is about politics, but it’s also, more specifically, a statement of political geography.  Although Moore doesn’t make this point explicitly, a key premise of the film is that to understand the political predicament of the U.S. today one must continually make links between apparently autonomous scales.  Moore’s central argument is that some very local institutions (George W. Bush’s failed Texas oil businesses) have a long history of being underwritten and bailed out by global capital from Saudi Arabia and, more specifically, the Bin Laden family.  Moore goes on to assert that this intersection of the global and the local has resulted in Bush implementing a series of dysfunctional national policies as President.   

The inter-scalar effects don’t stop there for Moore.  Bush’s national policies have had global impacts in the series of international interventions undertaken by the Bush administration.  Furthermore, this global expression of national politics has had some very local and indeed personal impacts, as Moore demonstrates when he turns his attention to Flint, Michigan (Moore’s films always return to Flint to demonstrate the local impacts of global processes, much as political geographers seem to always turn to Columbus, Ohio to show how local politics is nested within – but distinct from – global processes).  In Flint, Moore focuses on Lila Lipscomb, a Flint resident whose son was killed while serving in Iraq. Thus, the viewer is led to interpret how the impacts of the President’s global ambition can impact one’s life at the local level (“what happened to Flint could happen anywhere”) and ultimately the personal level (“I too could lose my son/daughter/loved one in a war that is being fought for questionable reasons”).  Like any good propagandist, Moore makes Bush’s failures a personal problem for the viewer, and Moore’s hope is that this revelation will lead the viewer to take actions that will transform politics at the national scale (by working against Bush’s reelection), which, in turn, will transform politics at all the other scales.

The other story about Moore’s film is its success at the box office, grossing $21.8 million in its first weekend (June 25-27).  This is by far the biggest opening-weekend box-office toll ever for a non-fiction film.  By contrast, Moore’s Bowling for Columbine, which had been one of the most commercially successful documentaries ever, took in $21.6 million during its entire 2002 run.  Indeed, Fahrenheit was the largest grossing film in the country during its opening weekend, although the film’s attendance likely was helped by slim competition (the only other major film that opened that weekend was the lackluster comedy “White Chicks”).  

Despite popular wisdom that Americans concentrate on pocketbook issues (remember “It’s the economy, stupid”), large numbers of Americans flocked to a film that combined accusations of personal incompetence and arrogance with an analysis of driving forces behind international policy decisions.  Classic “domestic economy” issues such as unemployment and deindustrialization are barely mentioned in the film (a particularly noticeable absence given Moore’s concentration on these issues in his previous films).  Of course, it’s still possible that when Americans enter the voting booth (as opposed to the box office) pocketbook issues will rule the day.  But in popular culture, from Rush Limbaugh to Michael Moore, key issues that go beyond material interest continue to arouse passions to a degree that is not approached by news about unemployment figures, interest rate hikes, or trade deficits.

Geographers, it turns out, are not immune from these passions.  Consider the following: PGSG membership rose from 301 members at the time of the 2002 Annual Meeting, to 363 for the 2003 Annual Meeting, to 495 for the 2004 Annual Meeting.  That’s a 65% increase over two years (a 21% increase between 2002 and 2003 and a 36% increase between 2003 and 2004).  I wish I could take credit for this increase, but, with the exception of a few personal recruits, I don’t think that I can.  A closer look at the membership statistics reveals that the bulk of the increase occurred among student members.  Over the two-year period, student membership increased 169%, from 95 to 256, while non-student membership increased by “only” 16%; in fact, student members now outnumber non-student members, probably for the first time in PGSG history.  After I uncovered this statistic, I checked with PGSG student board member Gabriel Popescu to see if he was responsible for the increase, but Gabriel assured me that he hadn’t gone on a massive recruiting spree either.  

The only explanation that I can come up with is that this increase in PGSG membership is another side of the same phenomenon that is attracting droves of movie goers to Fahrenheit 9/11.  Increasingly, I think, there is a recognition that politics matters, or, to quote Charles de Gaule (who, in turn, misquoted Georges Clemenceau), people are concluding that politics is too important to be left to the politicians.  This sentiment appears to be attracting students to political geography, and I can only hope that as more and more degrees in political geography are granted this new crop of political geographers will build upon public interest in politics and use their expertise to increase general awareness of the political geographic issues behind the politicians’ soundbites.

To conclude, the presidential and congressional elections are fast approaching, and the contest for leadership positions in the PGSG is not far behind.  I imagine that voter participation in the first of these two contests will be very high among PGSG members, so I’m not going to take space here urging you to vote in the November elections.  However, I would like to urge many of you to participate in governing the PGSG.  If you know someone who’d be great for a post on the Board or on an award committee, please send an e-mail to Nominating Committee members Jonathan Leib (jleib@fsu.edu) or Erin Fouberg (erin.fouberg@sdstate.edu).  Politics, it has been said, is not a spectator sport.  Neither is the PGSG.

Phil Steinberg

President, PGSG

Department of Geography

Florida State University


OPEN LETTER TO STUDENT MEMBERS

Dear PGSG student members,

I hope this letter finds you doing well, whether amidst summer recreation activities or dealing with academic related activities.

As the fall semester is only one month away, this letter is intended as a reminder of opportunities for submitting papers to various AAG related awards that are open to students.  To begin with, most AAG specialty groups have student paper awards, worth a couple of hundreds of dollars, and dissertation enhancement awards, worth a few (or more!) hundreds of dollars. Some specialty groups even award second place papers, which of course increase one’s chances of getting such awards.  Many AAG specialty groups actually encourage students to apply for these awards. That is what they are for, right?

There are also various AAG awards that are directed to AAG student members, such as the Paul Voudras Fund, that fit very well the interests of PGSG student members.   The chances to obtain these awards are quite high in general since it seems that there have not been an awful lot of applications over the last couple of years. 

In addition to the financial benefits of receiving such awards, winning an award will afford to you an extra note of accomplishment on your CV, as well as provide valuable practice for submitting manuscripts to academic journals, help you to narrow the focus of your dissertation topic, and possibly provide you with some early feedback for your research in the event that you decide to contact committee members to read your submitted paper. However, the idea is to get out there and to begin to think early what AAG or specialty group award best fits your research, and go for it. It certainly can’t hurt to try, and if you get one then I am sure you’ll realize the benefits are worth the effort!

Sincerely,

Gabriel Popescu

Florida State University

PGSG PRECONFERENCE 2005

First Announcement

The annual pre-conference of the Political Geography Specialty group will be held in Boulder, CO from 4-6 April 2005. The AAG meeting begins in Denver (25 miles from Boulder) on Tuesday evening 6th April with the opening plenary session. The preconference is co-sponsored by the IGU Commission on Political

Geography and is organized by Lynn Staeheli (lynner@colorado.edu) and John O'Loughlin (johno@colorado.edu).

The pre-conference will begin with a reception on Sunday evening April 4th, continue with paper sessions and a dinner on Monday the 5th, and end about 1pm on Tuesday  6th. Transport from Boulder to downtown Denver (Adams Mark Hotel) is easy and cheap via a frequent commuter bus service.

In connection with the 25th anniversary of POLITICAL GEOGRAPHY, we plan some retropective and perspective sessions on the discipline as reflected in the journal and other outlets.  Elsevier Science, the publishers of the journal, will help to sponsor the pre-confernce.

Our preconference will also take place in coordination with the bi-annual meeting of development geographers, sponsored by the Development Areas Specialty Group of the AAG and the Developing Areas Research Group of the Institute of British Geographers.  They will have their sessions at the same conference site and we plan some joint sessions (e.g. political ecology).  We will hold joint receptions and conferees can attend sessions of either group.

Further details on the conference (costs, specific timing of sessions, transport options, and deadlines) will be issued in August.  Because the annual World Affairs Conference with thousands of attendees meets in early April on the University of Colorado campus, we need to specify earlier deadlines than is the norm for our pre-conferences in order to guarantee costs.  Thus, we will issue a call for paper proposals in August with a deadline in December 2004.  Look for further announcements in a couple of months.


ANNOUNCEMENTS AND CALLS FOR PAPERS

BORDER REGIONS IN TRANSITION. THE BRIT VII CONFERENCE

Israel, 9-16th January 2005 

CROSSING DISCIPLINES, CROSSING SCALES, CROSSING REGIONS 
Deadline for abstarcts: July 31, 2004 



The event will be jointly hosted by the Department of Politics and Government, Ben Gurion University Centre for the Study of European Politics and Society at Ben Gurion University and The Van Leer Institute, Jerusalem.  Some sessions will be sponsored by the EUROBORDERS project, an EU funded project. 

Most of the sessions will be held in Jerusalem, and there will also be two planned field trips: 
1. The West Bank, Jerusalem and the Separation Wall. 
2. the Trilateral Border region - Elat (Israel), Aqaba (Jordan), Taba (Egypt) 

Final details concerning cost, accomodation etc; are currently being arranged and will be sent out shortly. We will try to arrange a package which will include hotel, field trip and conference registration costs.   Travel will have to be arranged separately although we will do our best to assist in travel arangements and, for groups of people arriving at the same time, transfer from the airport to the hotel. 

A provisional itinerary is: 
Saturday 8th January: P.M. Opening event. 
Sunday 9th and Monday 10th January: Conference sessions (at Van leer 
Institute, Jerualem) 
Tuesday 11th January: Field Trip - West Bank, Palestinian Authority, 
Separation Wall 
Wednesday 12th January: Conference sessions (at Van Leer Institute). 
Thursday 12th - Friday 13th January: Field trip - tri-lateral border 
region (stay in either Elat or Aqaba). 
Friday 13th and saturday 14th January: Depart. 

Part of the conference will deal with theoretical border issues, while parts will deal with empirical case studies of border and territorial issues throughout the world. Two sessions (one of them a plenary session), including local scholars and public figures, will be devoted to territorial and border issues in Israel Palestine. These will be organised jointly by a group of Israeli and Palestinian scholars who are currently engaged in Track II discussions relating to these issues. 

Interested participants should send their abstracts NO LATER than 31 July 2004 to the following email address:   geopol@bgumail.bgu.ac.il 
Abstracts should be approximately 250-300 words, in WORD format, 1.5 spacing, TimesRoman Font 12. 

A web site and an alternative email address will be ready for use by the end of July 2004. 

Individual enquiries can be made at this stage to Professor David Newman at the above email address.


2005 PGSG DISSERTATION ENHANCEMENT AWARD

The PGSG Dissertation Enhancement Award of $800.00 is to be granted annually to a PGSG student member. Interested students should prepare a mini-dissertation proposal for submission to the Dissertation Awards Committee. Guidelines for the DEA are as follows:

1.  The competition is open to all Ph.D. students who are members of the PGSG.

2.  The DEA proposal should be 8-10 pages in length total (single or double spaced) and include sections covering the research question(s), theoretical issues, conceptual framework, methodology, relevance to political geography, and a budget describing how the $800.00 would be used.

3.  If a student has already incurred expenses listed in the budget by the time of the award announcement, the student may use the DEA to cover those expenses.

4.  The DEA proposal should be crafted from the student's dissertation proposal which has been or will be submitted to the Ph.D. committee within the 2004-2005 academic year.

5.  To enable full consideration of all submissions, entrants should send copies of their DEA proposals to each member of the Dissertation Enhancement Awards Committee listed below.  Electronic submissions are welcome. Final acceptance date for submissions is March 14, 2005.

6.The results of the DEA competition will be announced to the winner just prior to the annual AAG meeting in Denver and the winner will be invited to attend the annual AAG Awards Luncheon at the expense of the PGSG. The award will be formally announced at the PGSG business meeting in Denver, and the $800.00 award will be distributed to the winner at that time. The winner's name and dissertation title will be forwarded to the AAG for publication in the AAG Newsletter.

7.Questions concerning the competition may be directed to the members of the Dissertation Enhancement Awards Committee.

Dissertation Enhancement Award Committee:

Dr. Erin Hogan Fouberg, SDSU-West River Graduate Center, 500 East St. Joseph Street, Rapid City, SD 57401; erin.fouberg@sdstate.edu

Dr. John Heppen, Department of Geography and Mapping Sciences, University of Wisconsin 

- River Falls, 410 S. Third Street, River Falls, WI 54022; john.heppen@uwrf.edu
Dr. Julian Minghi, Department of Geography, U. of South Carolina, Columbia, SC  29208; minghi@sc.edu


2005 POLITICAL GEOGRAPHY STUDENT PAPER COMPETITION

The student paper competition is open to all students who have written and presented a research paper on a topic in political geography.  Guidelines are as follows: 

1.
The competition is open to all students, however a student may not receive a Student Paper Competition award more than once during her/his tenure as a student.

2.
The entries must be research papers and not complete theses or dissertations. Papers must not be longer than 15 pages plus bibliography. 

3.
Entries must be on a topic in political geography. 

4. 
Paper entries must have been presented at a professional meeting during the twelve-month period concluding with the last day of the Denver meetings. 

5. 
Hard copies of papers must be submitted to all three members of the PGSG's Student Paper Award Committee by 15 March 2005. 

6. 
Submissions will normally be divided into Masters and Ph.D. student divisions. 

7. 
Submissions will be judged on their written clarity, methodological and theoretical soundness, and their contributions to research in political geography. 

8. 
All monetary prizes are awarded at the discretion of the Student Paper Award Committee. Prizes will normally include: Doctoral Student Award ($100 + reimbursement of AAG Annual Meeting student registration fee), Master’s Student Award ($100 + reimbursement of AAG Annual Meeting student registration fee), and up to three Honorable Mention awards (reimbursement of AAG Annual Meeting student registration fee).  The results of the Student Paper Award competition will be announced to the winner just prior to the annual AAG meeting in Denver and the awardees (including any Honorable Mention awardees) will be invited to attend the annual AAG Awards Luncheon at the expense of the PGSG.  The awards will be formally announced at the PGSG business meeting in Denver and the cash awards and registration reimbursement will be distributed to the awardees at that time. The awardees’ names and paper titles will be forwarded to the AAG for publication in the AAG Newsletter.  Following the AAG meeting, awardees will be given an opportunity to submit electronic versions of their papers to the PGSG webmaster for posting on the www.politicalgeography.org website.

9.
Any questions pertaining to eligibility will be resolved by the Student Paper Award Committee.  

Student Paper Award Committee: 

Dr. Michael Brown, Department of Geography, Box 353550, The University of Washington, Seattle, Washington 98195-3550; michaelb@u.washington.edu

Dr. Michael Shin, Department of Geography, U. of California – Los Angeles, 1255 Bunche Hall, Box 951524, Los Angeles, CA 90095-1524; shinm@geog.ucla.edu
Dr. Randall Wilson, Environmental Studies Department, Gettysburg College, 300 North Washington Street, Gettysburg, PA 17325; rwilson@gettysburg.edu

RECENT AND FORTHCOMING BOOKS

Flint, Colin, editor. 2004. Geography of War and Peace Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press (forthcoming in August). 


White, George W. 2004.  Nation, State, and Territory. Vol. 1. Origins, Evolutions, and Developments. Lanham, Md.: Rowman and Littlefield.
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